






13 December 2023 
 
S.5 DECLARATION  
 
APPLICANT:  
 
ADDRESS: BRIDGE HOUSE, INISHANNON, T12 P265, COUNTY CORK  
 
Your Ref: D 307 23  
 
Question 
 
The refer is asking whether-or-not they can increase the number of children at an 
existing pre-School.   
 
The applicant wishes to increase the occupancy of the building.  
 
History 
There is no record of any Permission for the existing use: but it was a School 
before the Planning Act came into being (1963). 
 
The 1st Edition OS Map shows the building marked up as ‘Hall’ and also 
registered on National Inventory of Architectural Heritage. 
 
The appraisal states the building is part of a grouping of buildings in and around 
‘The Rectory’ and was former (CoI?) school to the south-west.  
 
Assessment 
I have not inspected the site.  
 
I am familiar with the area and location of the structure.    
 
The referral states there will be no external changes to the structure only internal 
changes.   
 
In my opinion, the proposed increase in numbers does not constitute 
development as assigned in S.3 of the Planning Act which states:- 
 
‘the carrying out of any works in, on, over or under land, or the making of any 
material change in the use of any land or structures situated on land’. 
 
I have looked at Circular Letter PL 3/2016 in the study and assessment of this S.5. 
85b6563a-2ab2-4ff0-960e-674813afb647.pdf (www.gov.ie) 
 
CONCLUSION  
 
In respect of the specific question being asked the increase in the 
occupancy does not constitute development as defined in Section 3 of 
Planning Acts. 
 



The referrer is invited to note Child Care (Pre-School Services) Regulations 
2006 set out a range of childcare related standards for childcare facilities 
as stipulated by the Department of Children and Youth Affairs.   
Regards 
 
Steve Baxter 
Executive Planner 
BA Hons Dip Town Planning 


























